
  Dear Parents, 
I hope you have had an enjoyable week.  From today, the lockdown is relaxed; doubtless you have been in 
the garden socially distancing with up to either five other friends or family members.  We are all adapting to 
the new ways of living and your sons and daughters will be compliant, supportive and 

mature.  However, I know how frustrating this is for all concerned, 
especially not being able to attend school.  We will continue to set work 
that is accessible, stimulating and relevant. Year 9 parents already know, 
but from Monday 1 June, pupils in this year group will be making a 'Flying Start' to their 

GCSE courses.  They will be having an introduction to their exam courses in an attempt to improve motivation 
and make learning even more relevant.    
We have cancelled numerous school events this half term, including the Year 6-7 induction day.  

However, Mr Bailey has always wanted to be a film producer and is working 
on a 'virtual' induction day. This short film will not be available on Netflix, 
Sky or Amazon TV, but will be distributed via Broughton Broadcasting to all 
our new Year 6 pupils and parents.  
Whenever pupils are allowed back into school, one routine which may change is transport 
to and from Broughton.  As you are aware, everyone is being 

encouraged to either walk or cycle to work and this 
message is one well worth applying to education.  
Approximately 150 pupils travel to and from our school by 
bicycle and we shall be actively encouraging this as a mode of 
transport from September onwards.  Cycling keeps you fit, 

is good for the environment and is inexpensive.  
Have you heard of Seneca Learning?  If not, ask your son/daughter because the chances are they will be 

one of the thousands of youngsters using it to help with their studies.  It was only after 
reading an article in a weekend newspaper that I learned a little more about the two 
young social entrepreneurs who designed and launched the website.  Lukas Feddern and 

Stephen Wilks are two twenty somethings who became interested in cognitive neuroscience (the 
mechanics of how the brain learns) whilst at University.  According to research, we remember information 
longer and understand it better, if we use certain learning techniques.  At Broughton we have been deploying 
techniques such retrieval practice, spaced learning and dual coding to enable pupils to learn 
more effectively.  Seneca Learning incorporates all these techniques and is almost game-like 
in its delivery. There are courses on almost every topic, written by respected textbook authors, 
delivered in bite size chunks with photos and silly gifs (Graphics Interchange Format - yes, I 
had to look this up) to illustrate points. Pupils are given recaps and mini tests, with running 
scores that can be shared with others. The website also recognises a pupil's memory 
weaknesses and adapts the teaching accordingly. Clever.  Humour is also the key. As Stephen 
Wilks says, " If a child finds something funny, they will remember it better. When they are in 
an exam they will conjure up that funny thing."  The pair of young entrepreneurs left University 
in 2015, raising money, meeting educational experts and then trialling their prototype software 
in various schools. They asked three groups of Year 9 Biology pupils to study in different ways: 
one using Seneca, one learning from PDFs on tablets, one with pen, paper and a textbook. When tested, the 
pupils who had used Seneca answered twice as many questions correctly than the group using a tablet.  
Wilks and Feddern then secured £1 million funding from a social investor and launched their website which, 
as the saying goes, 'went viral' very quickly.  Pupils in schools were using Seneca before any introduction from 
teachers because of its instant appeal and effectiveness. The other wonderful feature about the site is that it 
is free, although it is supported by a 'premium service' of £2.99 a month for more extensive exam study. The 
other clever, appealing aspect is that potential and regular users are contacted by 'Dr Flavia', who I assumed 
to be some fictitious academic, but who is in fact Dr Flavia Belham of UCLs Institute of Cognitive Neuroscience.   
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These two enterprising, inventive young men continue to be based at a modest flat in Clapham, busy rolling 
out the platform for children in Brazil, Mexico, India and Vietnam.  Doubtless they make some money from all 
of this, but the reason for sharing this success story with you is because the website is simply one of the very 
best available to help your son/daughter with their learning. Ask them if they are using it. 
As always, if you need to contact me about any issue, please do not hesitate to get in touch.  My email address 
is morrisc@broughtonhigh.co.uk.   
                                                                                                                                           Chris Morris, Headteacher 
 

 
A Wild Idea 

 
 
Two things that have emerged as ‘silver linings’ from lockdown are more quality time with family and a greater 
appreciation of Nature.  June’s project with the Wildlife Trusts - ’30 Days Wild’ - is the perfect way to carry 
on with both of those positives. 
  
The challenge is to do something ‘wild’ – something involving Nature – every day for a month.  You can do it as 
an individual or as a family.  You can add to the level of challenge by trying to do something different every 
day.  And it’s not as hard as it sounds!  ‘Walking on grass with bare feet’ counts.  ‘Taking a picture of leaves on 
my phone’ counts.  ‘Watching a spider spin a thread’ counts.  The ideas are endless! 
  
Register here https://action.wildlifetrusts.org/page/57739/petition/1 for your downloadable 
calendar and ideas pack.  
 
When you have completed your 30 days, take a picture of your calendar and email it to one of us for a 
certificate.  We will publish some of the most original ideas in the newsletter.   
 
Go Wild! 

Miss Winter and Mr Fox 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Freya Nunn (Year 8) 
 

Well done Freya on producing an excellent 
Coeliac Recipe Book. 

 
 

Excellence in Food Technology 

It is pleasing to see how many pupils are continuing 
to work towards their Cooking Awards. 

 
Congratulations to the following pupils  

on their achievements. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                  
 
 
 
 

Keep Cooking! 
Mrs Newton 

 
 
 

Bronze Cooking Award 
 

Muhammed Ahmed 
Bethan Sloan 

Silver Cooking Award 
 

Will Berry 
Jake Giddins 

Matthew Siggers 

mailto:morrisc@broughtonhigh.co.uk
https://action.wildlifetrusts.org/page/57739/petition/1
https://broughtonhigh.fireflycloud.net/design-and-technology/year-8/food/cooking-at-home/silver-cooking-award


  
Drama 

Year 7 and Year 8 have been designing pirate costumes in response to the National Theatre's version of 
Treasure Island. Some examples of their good work are shown below. 
 

Anna Lenton (Year 8) has shown her creative skills during lockdown.  Anna has taught herself how to make 
scar wax and use theatrical make up … to quite dramatic effect! 

Jack Nelson 
7R 

Harry Bond  
7S 

 

Varsha Saravana 
8R 

 

Grace Willingale 
8C 



  

Community Spirit 

During lockdown, Jenna Culshaw (Year 10) was concerned that some of her elderly neighbours 
were becoming disheartened and missing their friends and family.  Jenna is a very keen baker and likes 
to raise money for good causes.  Combining these passions, she decided to cheer up her neighbours 
by baking some cakes and held a socially-distanced charity cake sale.  Jenna’s aim was to raise 
as much money as possible for the staff at a local hospital.  Over the space of three days, Jenna baked 
a huge amount of cakes, her mum tolerated a huge amount of mess in their kitchen, and her sister 
was elected as sales assistant!  The cake sale was a huge success and Jenna raised £350. 
 
Jenna also researched how to facilitate getting this money to the right place, 
where it would be most beneficial to the staff.  She found out that the local 
Health Trust has set up a specific Trust Fund to accept donations from members 
of the public; the donations can then be used by the staff at the hospital. 
 
In addition to the cake sale, Jenna has also organised ‘outdoor bingo’ to help 
her neighbours remain positive.  This has proven so popular that it has now 
become a weekly event. 
 
Our pupils have really shown during lockdown how creative and kind they can be. 
 

English 
The following pupils were awarded the top three places in a recent lockdown poetry competition. 
 

Jessica Anderson, 8H 

Samuel Judge, 7B 

Oliver Wilcock, 8B 



 
  Excellent Art Work 

Alfie Lowe (Year 8) responded to lockdown with a sequence of 'Selfies with Signs' 
inspired by Artist Gillian Wearing. 

 



  
French 

 
The following pupils have produced excellent work. 

 
Year 8: Libby Church, Phoebe Mason.                        Year 9: Reece Collins, Samit Connolly. 

Year 10: Aisha Ahmed, Navneet Johal. 
 



Music Update 
 
With pupils stuck at home during lockdown, this has given our musicians lots of opportunities to 
practise and develop their performance skills. Huge congratulations to Charlie Warren in 8H 
who, has not only been having lessons remotely via Zoom, but he has also passed his Grade 3 exam 
remotely with a merit. The Music Department is really looking forward to hearing him perform when we 
return. 
 
Ella Rooney in 7N has also been using her musical ability during lockdown to support the NHS. She has 
raised an incredible £750 by singing outside her house every Friday evening. Amazing work Ella. Well 
done! 
 
Sadly, the music tour to Austria is inevitably not going to go ahead this summer. We know that pupils are 
very disappointed about this, as are the staff involved. However, we have been working hard in the 
background with the tour and coach companies, the venues and the accommodation provider, to look at how 
to move forward. We are pleased to announce that the music tour has been re-scheduled for summer 2021! 
I am looking forward to working with pupils and ensembles when we return, preparing them and rehearsing 
ready to showcase the talent that Broughton has to offer. 

Mr Shepherd 
  

Tree House 
Jack Lawson (7H), has built  a home-made, Covid-19 apocalypse-proof, den/tree house, with two boxes 
in the top of the tree for storage.  Jack spent two and a half months to build the tree house and his dad 
helped him to build the tyre swing. 
  
The tree house has a bamboo pipe, so that when it rains Jack can wipe 
down some of the tree house surfaces with a cloth.  He then squeezes 
the cloth so that the water drains through the bamboo pipe, keeping his 
tree house nice and dry!  
 

British Sign Language 
 
Amber Hussain (7N), signed up for a British Sign Language course, which she has completed 
during lockdown, scoring an impressive result of 95%.  
 



 English 
 
• a story opening by Katie McCombe (Year 9) in which she uses some of her new Bedrock vocabulary 

to reflect on the current situation. 
• a piece by Joe Dewhurst (Year 9), also using new Bedrock vocab, that nicely captures a 'Raiders 

of the Lost Ark' mood. 
• good quality descriptive work from Safa Patel (Year 10); she has obviously worked hard on it, 

written in detail and used some lovely similes. 

 

Safa Patel, 10S 

Joe Dewhurst, 9S 

Katie McCombe, 9H 



Excellence in Art 
 
Examples of excellent work demonstrating an effective use of visual language. 
 
Still-Life Drawing by Hannah Sadler and '30 day photo challenge' pieces by Lucy Bracken and Navneet 
Joha.l  
  

Lucy Bracken, 10S 

Hannah Sadler, 7B 

Navneet Johal, 10C 



 
 

 
 
 
  
  

Science 
 

Excellent work from Sophie Cross, 7N 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

Science 
 

Year 7 and Year 8 pupils had to research and write up an article on a famous Scientist and Year 
10 combined science pupils created a timeline of human evolution for Biology.  
 

Eva Lawton, 8N 

Frankie Fisher, 8R Varsha Saravanan, 8R 



 
 

 

Science 
 

Year 7 and Year 8 pupils had to research and write up an article on a famous Scientist and Year 10 
combined science pupils created a timeline of human evolution for Biology.  

 
Allen Asa, 8N 

Erin Kopydlowski, 8N 

Ezmae Harkins, 10C 

Niall McConnon, 7S Abbey Greaves, 10C 



  



  



 



 

 

 

  
 

 

 

 
 
 

Online Gaming: risks 
 

Ofcom’s latest report on media use shows 35% of children aged 5 – 7 are playing 
games online, this rises to 66% of 8 – 11 year olds and 72% of 12 – 15 year olds.* 
There are risks associated with playing games online, one of these being that 
many games such as FIFA, Fortnite, Minecraft and Call of Duty (COD) feature chat 
facilities. This heightens the risk of bullying and potentially online grooming as 
some people may use the online chat features to build a relationship with your 
child. For some games, the chat can be turned off and depending on the age of 
your child, this may be the safest manner for your child to play games online. 
 

What can I do? 
 

Review what games your children are playing and check the PEGI rating (age 
rating).  Should your child be playing that game?  As always talk to your child 
about what they are playing and discuss the following points: 

• Do they know how to report and block players? 

• Encourage them not to share personal information online.  If somebody 
asks them for personal information, to meet up or if they just feel uneasy then 
make sure that they know that they should talk to a trusted adult.   

• Tell your child that they should be very wary of anybody who encourages 
them to keep anything secret or who offers to buy them gifts. 

• Talk to your child about the importance of only accepting friends. 
 
If somebody does do anything inappropriate then you should report that person 
using the in game reporting options.  If you think somebody has tried to groom 
your child online then you can report this to CEOP. CEOP can help in a number of 
ways, for example they can assist you if you are worried that your child is being 
groomed online or if somebody is asking your child to communicate with them 
on a live-streaming platform.  (https://www.ceop.police.uk/ceop-reporting/).  
 

Further information about Grooming:  
 

• https://parentinfo.org/article/what-you-need-to-know-about-online-
grooming  

• https://learning.nspcc.org.uk/research-resources/briefings/grooming  

 
*(source: https://www.ofcom.org.uk/research-and-data/media-literacy-

research/childrens/children-and-parents-media-use-and-attitudes-report-2019).   

Users of this guide do so at their own discretion. No liability is entered into. 
Current as of the date released 1.6.20. 
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YouTube 

 

Are you concerned about your 
child using YouTube?  
Inappropriate content can be 
found on YouTube, there are 
some steps that you can take to 
make it a safer environment:  
 

• Turn on Restricted mode – 
this mode restricts the 
availability of mature content. 

• Sit with your child and see 
what they are watching or set 
rules that devices can only be 
used in family areas. 

• Ensure your child knows how 
to report inappropriate 
content. 

• Make sure your child 
understands that they can talk 
to you if they see anything 
that makes them feel 
uncomfortable online. 

 
YouTube Kids (for children 12 and 
under)is also available with the 
option to select the shows you 
prefer your child to watch, 
however inappropriate content 
has also been found on here too.  
 
To post videos on YouTube, you 
should be over 13 years of age.  
YouTube have produced these tips 
for those that do upload content: 
https://support.google.com/youtu
be/answer/2802244?hl=en-GB  
 

Further information 
• https://www.internetmatters.

org/hub/guidance/youtube-
tips-and-tricks-to-keep-your-
children-entertained-and-
safe/ 
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It’s really important to regularly chat to your child about their online lives but 
it can sometimes be difficult to start these conversations.  We thought these 
resources may help you to start these conversations:  
 

• https://www.childnet.com/ufiles/Let's-talk-about-life-online.pdf 

• https://www.nspcc.org.uk/keeping-children-safe/online-
safety/talking-child-online-safety/ 

 

 

 
 

Instagram is used to post photos and videos.  Users can also DM (direct 
message), send disappearing messages, add to their stories (these disappear 
after 24 hours) and broadcast using IGTV.  You should be over 13 years of age 
to set up an account.  You should be aware that Instagram have released the 
following new features: 

• The ability to delete up to 25 unwanted (negative) comments all at 
once as well as block or restrict multiple accounts at the same time.  

• As tags and mentions can be used to target or bully, you can now 
choose whether you want everyone, only people you follow or no one 
to be able to tag or mention you in a comment, caption or story. 

 

Further information 
• Read about the new features in more detail here: 

https://about.instagram.com/blog/announcements/continuing-our-
work-to-fight-online-bullying/ 

• More tips from Instagram including how to manage privacy: 
https://help.instagram.com/154475974694511 

 
 
 
 
 
 

There has been a recent ‘zoombombing’ incident in Plymouth where children 
were exposed to distressing content**.  Zoombombing is a term resulting from 
those users who are entering meetings uninvited to post inappropriate 
content.  
 
You can read further steps to follow as a host or participant to try and reduce 
this happening here:  http://www.knowsleyclcs.org.uk/wp-
content/uploads/2020/05/Online-Safety-Newsletter_Zoom.pdf  
 

(**Source: https://thecpsu.org.uk/news/2020-05-nspcc-warns-of-zoom-security-risks/) 

The revised Childnet 
Film Competition 
 

The Childnet Film Competition is 
now in its 11th year and is open to 
all young people based in the UK. 
The challenge is to create a 
positive, short online safety film or 
a storyboard with a script. The 
competition closes 22nd June 2020.  
Further information is available 
here: 
 
https://www.childnet.com/resourc
es/film-competition/2020 

Thinking critically 
 

We need to develop digital literacy 
skills in our children by encouraging 
them to think critically of what they 
read online and fact checking.  This 
blog contains some practical tips to 
help develop these skills: 

Is social media a 
concern for you? 
 

This is an interesting short video for 
you to watch looking at the fear 
parents may have around social 
media.  This page also includes 
further links to resources around 
social media: 
 
https://www.internetmatters.org/r
esources/social-media-advice-hub/ 
 
 

        Let’s talk 

      update 

https://www.co
mmonsensemed
ia.org/blog/new
s-literacy-101 
 

Instagram 

     reminder Zoom 

Online Safety 
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acceptable 
accommodation 
apologise 
argument 
beautiful 
beginning 
believe 
business 
conscious 
decided 
 

definitely 
disappear 
disappointed 
embarrass 
environment 
extremely 
fulfil 
government 
guarantee 
happened 

 

immediately 
independent 
maintenance 
minute 
necessary 
neighbour 
occasion 
opposite 
parallel 
possession 

 

queue 
quiet 
quite 
receive 
separate 
sincerely 
skilful 
succeed 
surprised 
until 

 
 

The 
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